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Nairobi at all, but will be those 
surrounding the summit meeting planned 
for Mexico in October under the auspices 
of the Brandt Commission. This meeting, 
which will be attended by President 
Reagan, is expected to set the tone for 
negotiations between developed and 
developing nations for the first half of the 
1980s; as a result, it will provide the setting 
within which any results from Nairobi will 
inevitably be judged. David Dickson 

To the gulags 
The last two members of the Moscow 

"Working Commission to Investigate the 
Use of Psychiatry for Political 
Purposes", Irina Grivnina and Feliks 
Serebrov, were last month tried and 
convicted on charges of anti-Soviet 
activity. Ms Grivnina was sentenced to 
five years' internal exile, Mr Serebrov to 
four years in a labour camp plus five years 
internal exile. 

The "Working Commission" was 
established in 1977 as part of the general 
human rights monitoring movement in 
the Soviet Union, and its members made 
determined efforts to visit "patients" 
confined in psychiatric hospitals because 
of their political beliefs. The commission 
produced a somizdot (information 
bulletin) giving details of its findings, and 
where possible provided colleagues 
abroad, on a confidential basis, with case 
notes of the patients investigated. In most 
cases these notes showed that by non­
Soviet standards there were no grounds 
for compulsory hospitalization. 

For these activities commission 
members have either been forced to 
emigrate (like Dr Volshanivich) or 
arrested and charged with disseminating 
anti-Soviet slander (Article 190/1), or 
with anti-Soviet propaganda and 
agitation (Article 70/1). According to 
Soviet judicial theory. as reiterated 
recently by Evgenii Smolentsev, Deputy 
Chairman of the USSR Supreme Court, 
"in the practice of Soviet courts, there are 
not and there cannot be convictions for 
religious and political beliefs" and hence 
any claim that there are prisoners of 
conscience in the Soviet Union is anti­
Soviet propaganda. 

According to TASS, Mr Serebrov 
pleaded guilty under Article 70/ 1 and 
admitted knowing that the documents he 
helped to prepare would be distributed in 
the West. TASS further recorded that he 
had "repented" of these actions, but 
some Moscow sources deny this 
"repentance", saying that in such a case a 
far lighter sentence would be expected. 

The British Medical Association has 
tabled a motion for the September 
meeting of the World Medical 
Association in Lisbon, condemning both 
the use of psychiatric methods for 
political repression and the suppression 
of the "Moscow Working Commission". 

Vera Rich 
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UK engineering council 

New lambs for old 
A new body to safeguard the quality of 

British engineers is to be set up by Royal 
Charter, the government announced last 
week. The Engineering Council, as the 
body will be known, is the culmination of 
eighteen months of heated debate since the 
Committee of Inquiry into the Engineering 
Profession, chaired by Sir Monty 
Finniston, recommended that there should 
be a new organization to oversee the 
education and registration of engineers . 

The Engineering Council's first part­
time, unpaid chairman is Sir Kenneth 
Corfield, chairman of Standard 
Telephones and Cables Limited. The 
Department of Industry, which is putting 
up£ 1 million to get the council started, will 
appoint 15-24 board members - for 
which it has already received 300 
suggestions - and a permanent secretariat 
in the autumn. After a three-year transition 
period, the council will elect its own 
members and will be expected to be self­
financing mainly from fees charged for 
registration, its chief business. 

Corjit>ld; t>nginl'l'.ring 's chartl'red chit',[ 

The council is a disappointment to 
many. Some consider it a poor substitute 
for the statutory Engineering Authority 
that Sir Monty's committee had asked for. 
One issue in the debate has been the 
relationship between a new body and 
engineering institutions, especially the 
Council of Engineering Institutions, which 
have traditionally chartered engineers and 
promoted their separate interests through 
their own Royal Charters. Sir Monty and 
his supporters fear that the new Royal 
Charter gives the institutions too much 
influence. Certainly the new council will 
not have funds for the improvement of 
engineering education or even the support 
of students, as Finniston had asked. 

The charter lays down two main roles for 
the council, each of which it is empowered 
to delegate in part to the engineering 
institutions: to determine standards and 
criteria for the education, training and 
experience of engineers and to keep a 
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register of those meeting the criteria. 
Engineers will be eligible to apply for three 
categories of registration; as professional 
engineers, technician engineers or en­
gineering technicians. Registration for 
each category will be in three stages, the 
first after completing an approved course, 
the second after training and the third after 
work experience. Provision is also made 
for those entering the profession through 
unorthodox routes. And all those now re­
gistered through the Engineers' Registration 
Board of the Council of Engineering 
Institutions will automatically be registered 
with the new council at stage three. 

The role of the Engineering Council as 
registering authority calls into question the 
future of the Council of Engineering 
Institutions (CEI). That body. however. 
expects to carry on with business as usual 
for perhaps two years until the new council 
is operating fully. Any change in its status 
will then mean revoking its own Royal 
Charter, a move which cannot be taken 
without a two-thirds majority among its 
members. The battle for responsibilities 
could continue much against the wishes of 
Sir Monty's committee and others who 
hoped to break the CEI's grip. 

Judy Redfearn 

University Grants Committee 

Biting the bullet 
The University Grants Committee 

considered earlier this year whether it 
should resign rather than administer the 
British government's 8.5 per cent cut in 
support for the universities, according to 
Dr Edward Parkes, the committee's 
chairman, in evidence to the House of 
Commons Select Committee on 
Education. But, in the end, the committee 
decided to soldier on, not wishing to be a 
"fair-weather committee" and believing 
itself to be the only group with a 
sufficiently detailed knowledge of the 
British university system. 

Some Members of Parliament were 
clearly disappointed that the committee 
had not given them the tangible weapon 
against the government that a mass 
resignation would have provided. The 
select committee was also chagrined that 
Dr Parkes declined to hand over copies of 
his correspondence with the Secretary of 
State for Education, Mr Mark Carlisle, in 
which - according to his evidence - he 
had warned the British government of too 
rapid a contraction of the university 
system. 

Although Dr Parkes's evidence, like that 
of a delegation from the Committee of 
Vice-Chancellors and Principals, was 
taken in private, a transcript of the pro­
ceedings was made public last week after 
the witnesses had confessed themselves 
puzzled that the hearing had been held in 
private. Perhaps the select committee had 
been hoping that its witnesses would have 
been more open, even gossipy. 
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Much of Dr Parkes's evidence 
concerned the criteria his committee had 
used for allocating funds to the various 
universities. The relatively favourable 
treatment for science is apparently 
accounted for by the "swing back to 
science" evident in recent applications 
from would-be students. Within biology, 
Dr Parkes said that the committee had 
taken the opportunity to encourage 
courses and departments with economic 
potential. Departments of social science, 
whose student numbers are to be cut 
collectively by 12 per cent in the next few 
years, will suffer chiefly at the "soft end", 
partly on the grounds that student demand 
is falling and partly because staff-student 
ratios in some of the departments 
concerned are too small for good research 
to be feasible. The grants committee had 
not, however, been influenced to any 
substantial extent by "manpower 
considerations". 

Nor, according to Dr Parkes, had 
regional considerations played a part in his 
committee's planning except in special cir­
cumstances - the argument, for example, 
that the Universities of Glasgow and 
Strathclyde should between them be able to 
provide a full range of courses in higher 
education to satisfy the needs of students 
from south-west Scotland, where regional 
loyalties are strong. 

The qualifications of students entering 
universities had counted in the grants 
committee's calculations, but Dr Parkes 
said last week that the committee had tried 
to strike a balance between institutions 
with high-quality entering students and 
those apparently able to provide less highly 
qualified students with good degrees and 
useful adult careers. 

On the contentious issue of the research 
records of various departments, Dr Parkes 
rejected the criticism that too much 
attention had been given to the success with 
which departments were able to recruit 
grant support from the publicly funded 
research councils. Instead, he argued that 
industrially supported research usually 
provided university departments with a 
measure of overhead support, with the 
result that the grants committee could 
legitimately confine itself to the public 
provision of research support. 

The joker in Dr Parkes's pack appears to 
be the quality of teaching in individual 
departments and universities, which was 
also one of his committee's criteria. 
Insisting that judgements of this kind must 
necessarily be to some extent subjective, 
and that little could be done to develop 
objective criteria based on graduation 
results, he will not have stilled the charge of 
prejudice made in the past few weeks by 
several universities. 

Dr Parkes agreed, however, with the 
vice-chancellors that his committee's 
ignorance of the other sector of British 
higher education, represented principally 
by the 26 polytechnics, is a serious obstacle 
to sensible planning. 
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US university research 

Industry to provide 
Washington 

Increased incentives to private 
companies which support basic research in 
US universities were contained in a tax 
package, backed by President Reagan, 
which was passed by Congress on Monday 
this week. 

The tax incentives were considerably 
broader than the Administration had 
initially proposed and unlike that part of 
the bill dealing with cuts in personal 
taxation, credits for spending on research 
received wide bi-partisan support. 

Initially the Administration, in its tax 
package put to Congress in March, had 
concentrated on shortening the period in 
which research and development equip­
ment could be written off. Both House and 
Senate have now passed bills under which 
such equipment can be fully depreciated 
over three years, two years less than is 
allowed for other capital equipment. 

The protracted debate over these proposals 
gave individual congressmen a chance 
to add their own suggestions for reducing 
the tax burden on the private sector. One of 
these is the idea, originally raised by Repre­
sentative Charles Yanik, that companies 
should receive substantial credit for money 
used:· to support basic research in 
universities. 

When the tax bill was passed to the 
House Ways and Means Committee, 
groups such as the Association of 
American Universities and the American 
Council on Education argued that such an 
addition would help offset reduced federal 
support for university research. 

Dr Donald Kennedy, president of 
Stanford University, told the oversight 
subcommittee of the House Science and 
Technology Committee in June that the 
additional tax credits, which had been put 
forward in a separate bill sponsored by 
Congressman James Shannon, would 
"significantly invigorate" the relationship 
between industry and universities "without 
some of the hazards that I see in the present 
helter-skelter pattern of affiliation''. 

In the same vein Dr Paul Gray, president 
of Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 
told the Ways and Means Committee that 
tax credits would create an "urgently 
needed" increase in the flow of corporate 
funds for university research. At present 
about $210 million- or 3.5 per cent- of 
university research funds is provided by the 
private sector, the bulk of the rest coming 
from federal government. 

Responding to such arguments, the 
committee not only included a tax credit 
for any increased research expenditures, 
but confirmed that existing tax provisions 
affecting both gifts direct to academic 
institutions and to third-party tax-exempt 
organizations, such as foundations, would 
persist. 

However Dr Kennedy and Dr Gray were 
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Australasian fellowships 
The council of the Royal Society has set 

up a new research fellowship designed to 
further the United Kingdom's scientific 
collaboration with Australia and New 
Zealand. Main purpose of the fellowship 
is to improve access to major "facilities" 
such as unique features of the geological, 
oceanographic or biological environ­
ment, astronomical centres and nuclear 
physics and biotechnology laboratories. 

The scheme is aimed at British and 
Australasian postdoctoral scientists 
wishing to undertake research or to learn 
new techniques. The fellowships last 
from three to twelve months, and are the 
result of discussions between the Royal 
Society, its Australian and New Zealand 
equivalents, the UK Science and 
Engineering Research Council and 
Australasian government departments. 
The Australasians have yet to find the 
funds for the scheme, so the Royal 
Society, encouraged by £15,000 from BP, 
has forked out £50,000 for the first year 
of the enterprise. Interested scientists and 
engineers, or their potential hosts, are 
invited to apply. Philip Campbell 

unable to convince Mr Donald Regan, 
Secretary of the Treasury, that the extra 
credits for support of university research 
should be included in the bill. 

The bill was eventually defeated after a 
bitter fight over the timing of cuts in 
personal taxes on the floor of the House. 
But the Republican-sponsored measure 
which replaced it, with the support of 
several conservative Democrats, adopted 
virtually identical language in its section on 
tax credits for research expenditures within 
the private sector. 

There were some differences. The House 
bill, for example, includes corporate 
expenditure for university research in the 
base from which the additional expen­
ditures, which would be eligible for the tax 
credit, are calculated. This will 
substantially reduce the size of the credits 
over those supported by the committee. In 
addition, the House bill specifically 
excludes tax credits for the support of 
research in the social sciences and the 
humanities. 

The result is that there will be a small 
credit for basic research as well as a 
provision that research equipment given to 
a university, provided it is less than two 
years old, can be counted by a company as 
a charitable contribution. 

The major question now is whether all 
the proposals made in the House bill will be 
agreed by the Senate. At present, however, 
the Senate version does not include the tax 
break for basic support in universities. 
Representatives from the two legislative 
bodies met this week to iron out their 
differences; in the absence of significant 
opposition the university tax credits 
survived into the final bill. 

David Dickson 
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